
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Please bring this report to Town Meeting 

ANNUAL REPORT 
Fiscal Year Ending June 30, 2022 
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TOWN OFFICERS 
Elected Town Officers 

Position Name Term Expires 
    
Moderator  Dan Manz 1 year March, 2023 
    
Selectboard Patty Richards 3 years March, 2023 
 Dan Steinbauer 3 years March, 2024 
 Bob Stone 3 years March, 2025 
    
Town Clerk Sherri Morin 3 years March, 2023 
    
Town Treasurer Sherri Morin 3 years March, 2025 
    
Justices of the Peace Linda Almy (D) 2 years Nov., 2024 
 James Beebe-Woodard (D) 2 years Nov., 2024 
 Travis Beebe-Woodard (D) 2 years Nov., 2024 
 Nancy Geise (D) 2 years Nov., 2024 
 Bill Frank (D) 2 years Nov., 2024 
 Ellen Arrowsmith (D) 2 years Nov., 2024 
 Dan Steinbauer (D) 2 years Nov., 2024 
 Joseph O’Brien (D) 

Patricia Sabalis (D) 
2 years 
2 years 

Nov., 2024 
Nov., 2024 

 
Mount Mansfield Modified 
Union School Directors 

 
Kevin Campbell 
Eric Gildemeister 
Lisa Pawlik 

 
3 years 
3 years 
3 years 

 
March, 2023 
March, 2024 
March, 2025 

    
 
Jericho Underhill Library Trustees 

 
Barbara Yerrick 
Connell Gallagher 
Ellen Arrowsmith 
Carolyn Greene 

 
4 years 
4 years 
4 years 
4 years 

 
March, 2023 
March, 2024 
March, 2025 
March, 2026 

 
Jericho Underhill Park District 

 
Vacant 
James Massingham 
Dave Williamson 

 
3 years 
3 years 
3 years 

 
March, 2023 
March, 2024 
March, 2025 

    
Board of Civil Authority Town Clerk 

Selectboard 
Justices of the Peace 
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Town Administrator’s Report 

In the fiscal year 2022, we saw the completion of many things that have been in the works for quite some 
time. Local government doesn't always work as quickly as the private sector but there are good reasons for 
most of that. In July we finally saw the completion of the Underhill Flats sidewalk project. A substantial grant 
was obtained with the help of the Chittenden County Regional Planning Commission well over ten years ago. 
This particular grant utilized federal and state funds for the design, right-of-way acquisition, construction, and 
inspection of a new concrete sidewalk. When federal and state dollars are involved, in a project such as this 
one, the standard that we have to meet and overcome is set fairly high and oversight is paramount. When 
federal/state funds are used for inspection services, for example, engineering firms who are prequalified to 
work on such federal projects typically provide those services. To the best of my knowledge, there are five 
firms in the state of Vermont that are prequalified and can work on federal projects, all very reputable firms, 
and Underhill utilized one of those firms. I bring this up as an illustration of one of the many nuances that 
exist when federal/state dollars are involved and these nuances come at a price. Granted this project was 
within the right of way limits of a State Highway, so ultimately, we probably didn’t have choice.  However, 
this should be food for thought when thinking about the utilization of grant funds for future projects within 
the limits of Town Highways, where we do have options and a choice. Nonetheless, we are very thankful to 
have received the grant and to have a new sidewalk that will serve the community for many years to come. 

The Chittenden County All Hazards Mitigation Plan and more particularly the Underhill Annex, that we have 
been working on for well over a year, is finalized. This Mitigation Plan is required to be updated every five 
years. An up-to-date plan is required to be eligible for FEMA grants and for minimizing the municipal share 
associated with repairs to municipal infrastructure in the event of a FEMA-declared disaster. This updated 
plan allows the Town to continue to work with Vermont Emergency Management, FEMA, and the landowner 
of 12 Dumas Road on a buyout for the potential removal of a home that is in a high-risk flood hazard area.  

On November 19, 2021 the Agency of Commerce and Community Development made an award of up to 
$50,000, as recommended by the Community Development Board, to fund a planning grant to explore the 
potential to build affordable housing on the remaining land of Phil Jacobs off Harvest Run and VT Route 15. 
The United Church of Underhill has an option to purchase the property and the Town will act as a conduit for 
the grant funds. For more information, please read the Harvest Crossing Affordable Homes Annual Report on 
page 78. 

I continue to work with our Road Foreman, Nate Sullivan and the Highway Department to secure grants for 
stormwater improvements on our 52 miles of Class 3 highways. I serve on the Chittenden County Regional 
Planning Commission Board (CCRPC) of Directors, as Underhill’s representative. Kurt Johnson serves as 
alternate. In addition, I represent CCRPC on the Lamoille Basin Water Quality Council. Each of these boards 
meet monthly. If you’d like to know more about either of these positions, please contact me at 
bholden@underhillvt.gov or 802-899-4434 Ext 7. 

Lastly, I’d like to thank our staff, committee members, and the Selectboard, it’s a pleasure to be able to 
continue to work with you all and I appreciate Amanda Bosley, Town Assessor, who’s now helping with most 
all of the day-to-day operations with the various committees.  

Thank you and hope to see you at Town Meeting 

Brad Holden 
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Task Force, to assist them in performing their missions. In both instances we offer the Energy
Committee perspective on their activities.

In addition, with respect to the ARPA activities, the UEC is developing proposals in support of
electric vehicle (EV) activities in.by the Town including charging and vehicles, weatherization
and heating/cooling improvements, solar PV on Town property, and emergency preparedness
for Town facilities. The implementation of these projects offers significant opportunities for
energy/environmental improvement.

We have welcomed one new member--Graham Chapek, who brings a wealth of both solar 
knowledge and youthful energy to our committee.

We could still use one to two additional members, since we are short one member and another
would like to step back a bit from his current level of activity. If you are at all interested in energy
or environmental issues, the UEC offers a considerable opportunity to make a real difference.
We have maintained a project/action orientation and our ARPA and weatherization activities
offer the potential for some real, tangible contribution to our town's energy and environmental
well-being.

Energy Committee Members for 2022: Michael Oman: Chair, Dwight DeCoster, Vice-Chair, 
Steve Webster, Ravi Parikh, Jon Boyson, and Graham Chapek; and thanks to our emeritus 
members who continue to contribute: Ruth Julianelle, Gerry Adams, and Peter Bennett, 
previous Chair,
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Happy 50th Anniversary to Pokerhill School  

The original school 1974

1983 2022



 
Animal Control Officer (Part‐Time) 

 
Enforce Underhill Animal Control Ordinance, issue warnings and violations, investigate 
complaints, and provide advice and support to Underhill residents related to domestic 
pets. Bring excellent communication skills, a love of animals, and a solid amount of 
common sense.  
 
You can make this job what you want, but we NEED someone willing and able to meet 
the minimum requirements so the Selectboard does not have to take on this additional 
responsibility. 
 

 Respond to calls, texts and emails in a timely manner.  
 Pick up stray, loose dogs and assist in return of dog. 
 Enforce the Animal Control Ordinance. 
 Give advice to residents related to animal control violations, regulations, and 

occasionally wildlife resource referrals. 
 Assist and respond, when possible, to emergency situations related to domestic 

animals. 
 $25.00 monthly stipend 
 Bill town monthly at a current rate of $15.26 plus mileage and expenses. 

 

Inquire with Jennifer Silpe‐Katz, current Animal Control Officer since 2001. 
animalcontrol@underhillvt.gov . See Job description and application on Town webpage 
www.underhillvt.gov 

 




